
PORT OF HOOD RIVER COMMISSION 
Tuesday, April 18, 2017 

Marina Center Boardroom 
5:00 P.M.  

Regular Session Agenda 

1. Call to Order
a. Modifications, Additions to Agenda

2. Public Comment (5 minutes per person per subject; 30 minute limit)

3. Consent Agenda
a. Approve Minutes of April 4, 2017 Regular Session (Genevieve Scholl – Page 3)
b. Approve Accounts Payable to Jaques Sharp in the Amount of $13,528 and to Jordan Ramis P.C.  in the

Amount of $9,687 (Fred Kowell – Page 7)

4. Reports, Presentations and Discussion Items
a. Crystal Springs Water District Update (Anne Medenbach – Page 15)

5. Director’s Report

6. Commissioner, Committee Reports

7. Action Items
a. Authorize Contract with Crestline Construction, LLC for Pedestrian/Bicycle Trail Improvements Not to

Exceed $19,900 (Stu Watson – Page 17) 

8. Commission Call

9. Executive Session under ORS 192.660(2)(e) Real Estate Negotiations

10. Possible Action

11. Adjourn

If you have a disability that requires any special materials, services, or assistance, please contact us at 541-386-1645 so we may 
arrange for appropriate accommodations. 

The chair reserves the opportunity to change the order of the items if unforeseen circumstances arise.  The Commission 
welcomes public comment on issues not on the agenda during the public comment period.  With the exception of factual 
questions, the Commission does not immediately discuss issues raised during public comment.  The Commission will either refer 
concerns raised during public comment to the Executive Director for a response or will request that the issue be placed on a 
future meeting agenda.  People distributing copies of materials as part of their testimony should bring 10 copies.  Written 
comment on issues of concern may be submitted to the Port Office at any time.    
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Port of Hood River Commission 
Meeting Minutes of April 4, 2017 Regular Session 
Marina Center Boardroom 
5:00 P.M.          

THESE MINUTES ARE NOT OFFICIAL until approved by the Port Commission at the next regular meeting.  

Present: Commissioners Jon Davies, Fred Duckwall, Rich McBride, Brian Shortt, and Hoby Streich; Legal 
Counsel Jerry Jaques; from staff, Michael McElwee, Fred Kowell, Anne Medenbach, Genevieve 
Scholl, Stu Watson 

Absent: None 
Media: None 

1. CALL TO ORDER:  President Brian Shortt called the Regular Session meeting to order at 5:04 p.m.
a. Modifications, Additions to Agenda:  Kowell requested an additional action item relating to Event Site

Parking Fee rates for 2017 and distributed a memo to the Commission. This was added to the agenda as Action 
Item C. McElwee distributed copies of the March 23 Marina Committee minutes, to serve as the report under 
Reports Item A.   

2. PUBLIC COMMENT:  None.

3. CONSENT AGENDA:
a. Approve Minutes of 21, 2017 Regular Session
b. Approve Master Contract with Coffman Engineers for Engineering Services Not to Exceed $10,000
Motion: Move to approve Consent Agenda. 
Move: Duckwall 
Second: Davies 
Discussion:  None 
Vote: Aye:  Unanimous. 
MOTION CARRIED 

4. REPORTS, PRESENTATIONS, AND DISCUSSION ITEMS:
a. Hood River Valley Parks and Recreation District (HRVPRD) Dog Park Development Proposal: Watson

introduced Mark Hicock, HRVPRD Executive Director, who gave a slideshow presentation to provide an update to 
the District’s Dog Park proposal. Hicock’s presentation included drawings and graphics of the proposed park 
layout, fencing, parking configuration, and amenities. Hicock reported that the lease and Intergovernmental 
Agreement drafts are being finalized and will be ready for Commission review in the next month. He noted a 
needed amendment to a County “Dog-At-Large” ordinance that must occur before the park could open. He 
outlined next steps in the project, including finalizing details, public input, permitting, and construction. In 
response to questions from the Commission, Hicock and Watson noted that the parking area would be a one 
way loop; waterline improvements were considered by not needed; the planned play area surface will be wood 
chips; a contractor will install the fencing and a volunteer work party will install all the other amenities; the 
parking lot surface will be gravel; HRVPRD staff will collect the garbage; maximum usage is not enforced but 
limited parking will help to control; project budget is $27,000; target opening date in June 2017.  

b. Port Marina Center Office Space Planning: McElwee introduced Liz Olberding, Architect, who gave a
slideshow presentation of a series of floorplan drawings addressing current and future needs for the Port Marina 
Center Office Building. Olberding noted that the various schemes were the result of extensive interviews with 
Port staff, prompted by the opportunities provided by the vacation of space by Gorge Innoventure. She 
explained that the primary concerns and goals she heard from staff were: the need to reorganize the front office 
for noise mitigation, customer service, security, and space; file archive storage; creation of a staff break/lunch 
room; changes to the “money room,” need for a secondary meeting/conference room; need for staff lockers; 
and the desire to address these needs in phases. After general discussion, the Commission expressed consensus 
to move forward with the staff’s desired plan, at staff’s desired pace.  
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c. Regional Electronic Tolling Collaboration: Kowell reported on the Port’s new involvement with the
International Bridge, Tunnel, and Turnpike Association (IBTTA), as Oregon’s only electronic tolling entity. Kowell 
explained the group’s goals in regards to national standardization of business rules and hardware specifications 
for transponders, and detailed the various transponder protocols now in use across the country. Kowell will be 
involved in support of these efforts in the coming months. McElwee noted that the group also deals with 
reciprocity issues across state lines, and that there is pending legislation in Oregon dealing with that issue, 
despite the fact that the state currently has no tolling.  

d. State Legislative Update: McElwee provided a brief update to progress made on two pending bills, HB
2749 and HB 2750, both related to bridge replacement. Dan Bates, Partner, Thorn Run Associates provided a 
call-in report on the bills. Bates explained HB 2749 would secure $5 million in lottery funds for completion of the 
Final EIS and other pre-construction tasks necessary to position the project for federal or public/private 
partnership (P3) opportunities. He further explained HB 2750 would enable the Port to be the public partner in a 
potential P3 financing scenario, by clarifying and expanding the Port’s authorities; modelled on the authorities 
now granted to ODOT. Both bills were referred to the House Committee on Transportation Policy, chaired by 
Rep. Caddie McKeown. Bates reported on testimony provided March 22 by McElwee, Rep. Mark Johnson, and 
Senator Chuck Thomson to the committee. He reported that testimony was also provided by ODOT and the West 
Coast Infrastructure Exchange. HB 2750 will have a hearing in the Transportation Policy Committee April 12, then 
is expected to move on to Ways and Means, or at some point become part of a transportation funding package. 
Bates then provided some comment on the legislative session in general. McElwee requested help from 
Commissioners in securing letters in support of bridge replacement from stakeholders.  

4. DIRECTOR’S REPORT:  McElwee provided a verbal report, highlighting hiring process underway for the new
Waterfront Coordinator position; Budget Hearing scheduled for noon, April 18 (Jon Davies noted he will be
absent); electrical engineer inspected the GFCI breaker issue on C Dock and there is now consensus that the
main line needs replaced; request to include EBikes in allowed concession offerings this summer; quotes for trail
upgrades due today; Spit Road will be closed for regrading beginning April 10; vessel Topaz has returned, despite
no change in policy from DSL; Crystal Springs denied all three of the Port’s service applications; compensatory
wetland requirements for the airport are extremely challenging; deck welding unfinished due to bad weather.
McElwee reported that the Port received no comments or protests to the sole source purchase agreement with
Kapsch. Medenbach provided a more detailed update to the Crystal Springs issue, requesting Commissioner
outreach to Crystal Springs board members and consideration of on-site reservoir for fire supression.
Medenbach provided an update to the wetland mitigation issue and discussed new potential off-site alternatives
at the John Weber Business Park and the Slough.

5. COMMISSIONER, COMMITTEE REPORTS:
a. Marina Committee: McElwee noted the Marina Committee draft minutes had been distributed to

serve as a report and that the USACE permitting specialist will attend the next meeting. 
b. Airport Advisory Committee: Medenbach reported the committee discussed details of the upcoming

construction on the South Taxiway and staging, timing, and access related to the project. The committee also 
discussed the Hood River Soaring lease and concession, noting the gliders may need to be relocated during the 
construction.  

6. ACTION ITEMS:
a. Authorize Intergovernmental Agreement with Oregon Department of Transportation for Bridge

Inspection Services: McElwee explained the agreement is a 10-year, recurring agreement that provides for state 
inspection services of the bridge. He noted that corrective action recommended as a result of any inspection are 
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the Port’s responsibility, and that the state performing the federally required inspections provides a significant 
cost savings to the Port.   

Motion: Authorize Intergovernmental Agreement with Oregon Department of Transportation for bridge 
inspection services. 

 Move: McBride 
 Second: Duckwall 
 Discussion:  None 
 Vote: Aye:   Unanimous.  
 MOTION CARRIED 

 
 b. Approve Concession Agreement with Hood River Soaring for Operations Concession at Ken 
Jernstedt Airfield:  Medenbach explained the new concession agreement would enable Hood River Soaring to 
operate year round and increases the nonprofit’s concession fee to $500 a year, up from $300. She noted their 
gliders may need to be temporarily relocated to accommodate the South Taxiway construction.  

Motion: Approve Concession Agreement with Hood River Soaring for operations concession at Ken 
Jernstedt Airfield. 

 Move: Duckwall 
 Second: Streich 
 Discussion:  Davies asked whether the $200 increase could be waived since they are a nonprofit. 

Medenbach replied the $500 was a great deal and Hood River Soaring was expecting the increase. Jaques 
noted that he had not yet reviewed the agreement and recommended amending the motion to include legal 
review.  
 
Amended Motion: Approve Concession Agreement with Hood River Soaring for operations concession at 

Ken Jernstedt Airfield, subject to legal counsel review. 
 Move: Duckwall 
 Second: Streich 
 Discussion: None.  
 Vote: Aye:   Unanimous.  
 MOTION CARRIED 
 

 c. Approve Event Site Parking Fees for 2017 Season:  Kowell provided historical background for the 
walk-on item, illustrating staff’s recommended $1 increase for daily parking, $10 increase for discounted season 
passes sold in May, and $25 for regular season passes. He noted the increases were in line with the parking study 
recommendations.  

Motion: Approve Event Site parking fee increases recommended by staff.  
 Move: Duckwall 
 Second: Davies  
 Discussion:  Davies recommended that staff also consider increasing parking fees paid by concessions for 

employee/instructor parking. Davies and McBride also recommended relocating the kiosk to enable paid 
parking on Lot 1.  

 Vote: Aye:   Unanimous.  
 MOTION CARRIED 

 
8.   COMMISSION CALL:  Commissioner Shortt said that he was glad the Maintenance crews are planning to 
regrade the Spit and Hook access roads soon, noting the potholes.  
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9.    EXECUTIVE SESSION: Regular Session was recessed at 7:29 p.m. and the Commission was called into 
Executive Session under ORS 192.660(2)(e) Real Property Transactions.   
 
10.  POSSIBLE ACTION:  The Commission was called back into Regular Session at 7:40 p.m.  
 a. Authorize Memorandum of Understanding with Neal Creek Forest Products:  As a result of 
discussions held in Executive Session, action was taken on an MOU with Neal Creek Forest Products related to 
development at the Lower Mill site.  

Motion: Authorize Memorandum of Understanding with Neal Creek Forest Products including a six-
month exclusive first right of refusal, pending definition of “final development costs” being 
acceptable to staff and subject to legal review.  

 Move: McBride 
 Second: Davies, stating his potential conflict of interest as the party is a client of his private business.   
 Discussion:  None.  
 Vote: Aye:   Unanimous.  
 MOTION CARRIED 

  
 
11.  ADJOURN:  The meeting was adjourned at 7:41 p.m.  
 
        Respectfully submitted,              
        
 
      ___________________________ 
      Genevieve Scholl 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Brian Shortt, President, Port Commission 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Jon Davies, Secretary, Port Commission 
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Prepared by: Fred Kowell    
Date:   April 18, 2017 
Re:   Accounts Payable Requiring Commission Approval          
 

 

Jaques Sharp  $13,528.00 

      Attorney services per attached summary 

Jordan Ramis P.C.    $9,687.00 

      Attorney services per attached summary 

 

TOTAL ACCOUNTS PAYABLE TO APPROVE                                       $23,215.00 
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Prepared by: Anne Medenbach   
Date:   April 18, 2017 
Re:   Crystal Springs Water District (CSWD) 
 

 

Since the April 2nd Commission meeting, staff has been working toward a solution regarding 
the fire flow issue at the Lower Mill. The following items comprise the staff update report:  

1. Staff met with CSWD staff and engineers on April 4. Staff clearly stated that the Port 
would like to complete the off-site project but, due to difficult negotiations, is also 
looking into on-site water detention for a private fire suppression system.  

2. Staff has engaged Coffman Engineers, specialists in fire suppression, to assist with the 
negotiations and to clarify the options and related costs. Coffman will prepare a packet 
of information, including evaluation and cost of each potential solution, and 
recommendations for providing Wy’East Fire District and CSWD the clarification and 
support they need to move forward with the off-site project.  

3. Staff has evaluated the “clean agent” system in lieu of water. This system is typically used 
for highly valuable or volatile storage, i.e., servers. The cost is nearly ten times a standard 
water suppression system and typically needs to be installed jointly with a water-fed 
system.  

4. A meeting is tentatively scheduled with the both board presidents and staff for the 17th 
of April. There will be an update on the 18th.  

 

RECOMMENDATION: Informational.        
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Prepared by:  Stu Watson     
Date:   April 18, 2017 
Re:   Contract for Bridge Trail project 
 

 

For several years, Port staff has wanted to improve the waterfront trail where it 
passes north of the Port offices and beneath the Hood River Bridge. Late last year, we 
began working with consulting engineer Stu Cato to design improvements that would 
widen the trail and flatten the curve on the east side of the bridge abutment slope.   

Design specifies widening the trail from 5 feet to 8 feet, pushing back the rock slope 
and stabilizing it with a retaining wall constructed with 4,320-pound, interlocking 
Ultrablock. Existing trail asphalt will be removed and replaced. All work will be 
completed by June 1. We have contacted Chuck Hinman at the Best Western Hood 
River Inn about our project, with the thought that a similar project on that property 
may benefit from using whichever contractor the Port chose. 

Project specs were submitted to five local contractors the week of March 23, an on-
site walk-through was held with facilities manager John Mann on March 30. That led 
to four follow-up questions, answers to which were sent twice to contractors – the 
last on April 6. Three bids were received by end of day deadline April 7. The bids were 
as follows: 

Crestline Construction LLC              $19,900 
Artistic Excavation      $36,811.50 
Beam Excavating        $27,500 
 

 

RECOMMENDATION: Approve contract with Crestline Construction for trail 
improvements not to exceed $19,900, subject to legal review. 
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